NNY Sheep & Goat Newsletter – September 2009

From the Cornell Cooperative Extension of St. Lawrence County Extension Learning Farm,

Canton, NY

By Small Livestock Educator Betsy Hodge

Hi Folks,

We finally got a little summer!  Now we have some dry hay in the barn to go with our baleage and haylage.  It is a good feeling.  Most of our feed is very high quality so now all we need is some bedding.  Charlie has placed the bales in groups so we know where the different quality types are located.  That way, when the ewes start lambing this fall, we will be able to pull out some very high quality hay and feed very little grain.

We have a few jobs to get done before winter like re-shaping the barnyard, getting all the waterers up to par and fixing the round bale feeders.  There is a little fence that needs repairing.   We have been getting by with it but ought to be fixed before we forget about it. 

Dealing with Parasites

We ran into some parasite problems with our lambs in the barn.  We had about 56 April born lambs in a pen in the open front barn.  They had been in there since July 20th.  When I went away August 1st, their FAMACHA scores (an indication of their Barberpole worm load), were very good.  By the time I came back to town August 10th, the weather had turned really hot and humid and we had lambs dying from anemia.  I was really surprised that they could have progressed to that level of infestation in that short span of time after being in the barn and off pasture for a month.  Needless to say we quickly de-wormed them all and did a FAMACHA score on all of them.  We were due to market lambs that week and we didn’t want to send any of the weakened lambs on the truck on a hot day.  Fortunately, most of the ones we wanted to market were fine and looked good.  The rest are looking better every day.  We also lost one of our llamas and I heard of others around the North Country that had the same thing happen despite never having had worm problems with their llamas before.

Our next job is to separate the rams we kept to sell for breeding stock and get all the ewe lambs we intend to keep, tattooed.  Our intention is to get all the market lambs sold and the breeding stock moved out before mid-September because we will be lambing about 48 ewes at that time.

The pasture is still looking green and healthy and the ewes due to lamb are in good body condition.  Since the guardian dogs are doing such a good job we will let the ewes lamb on pasture this fall and then bring them in for lamb identification and docking.  Not only are there no coyotes in the pasture but I suspect there are no turkeys, rodents or deer out there either.  We do know that there was at least one skunk judging from the smell of our Great Pyrenees, Bear.

Brassica Forage Plots Provide Grazing
Stephen’s forage plots – affectionately known as the turnip patch – are growing well.  We had grazed about half of the species earlier in the summer and then in late July we grazed another group of brassicas.  They were tall and had leaves on them kind of like a broccoli plant.  It was a challenge because we had to preserve a couple more plots that we wanted to graze later…so lots of winding fences.  After I finished the fences I let the sheep investigate.  They waded into the patch and all that you could see were the tops of their heads and their ears.  There were a lot of crunching noises as they worked their way through it with no hesitation.  After about 48 hours they had eaten it all and we closed the fence until next time.  Since then, the bare stalks have grown new leaves at the top.  By August 28th we hope to re-graze the species we grazed earlier in the summer.  Each plot has to have a measured area harvested so we can predict the yield – before we can put the sheep in.

Stephen planted another small area in the sheep pasture by no-tilling into an area that had the forage killed off first.  It is germinating and we’ll see how that works.  Hopefully, we will have some results to report at one of our sheep meetings this winter.

Sheep Farm Drive-Yourself Tour – Save the Date! – Saturday September 19th 
We will visit eastern St. Lawrence and western Franklin County.  Our tour will start at Pete and Lila Fiske’s farm in Brasher.  Pete and Lila have a commercial Dorset based flock.  They have a small loading dock, feed commodity area and a small but efficient barn.  In the past they have sold eggs and strawberries as well as lamb.

Next we’ll stop at Cindy and Dave Rotman’s.  Cindy also raises commercial Dorset type sheep.  The former dairy farm provides a home for the sheep, a pasture system and a raspberry patch.  

After quick lunch in Malone we’ll head back down 11B to Roger Hasting’s farm in East Dickenson.  Roger and Linda raise grass fed lamb after a lifetime of milking Jerseys.  He also shears sheep in his spare time.

Last but not least we will visit Shorty Jenkinson’s farm at the edge of Franklin County.  Shorty has been in the sheep business a long time and he still has lots of good ideas to share.

We will plan to leave the Extension farm at 9:30 am for anyone that wants to share rides.  You can also join in along the way if that makes more sense.  I will have more specific directions soon.  Email me at bmf9@cornell.edu (or betsyhodge@twcny.rr.com) and I will send you directions.   We can also mail them to you if you call with your address. Hope to see you there!

Trip to the New York State Fiber Festival in Rhinebeck, NY – October 16-18
Andrea Castle has arranged a bus and hotel rooms for anyone interested in attending the Sheep and Wool Festival in Rhinebeck, NY.  Contact Andrea at 315-322-5663 for more info.

Goat Feeding Basics Meeting – October 31st  - Canton

10:00 am to noon at Extension Learning Farm Classroom, we will cover the basics of goat nutrient requirements, the feeds used to meet them and feeding management strategies to get the most out of your feeds.

Cornell Sheep and Goat Symposium – October 24th – Cornell University 

Sandy vonAllmen and I will be presenting a topic and helping out at the Symposium.  Anyone who would like to ride along is welcome.  We will go to Ithaca the day before.  The program can be viewed at www.sheep.cornell.edu.  Click on Sheep and Goat Symposium in the list on the left.  If you don’t have internet access, call me and I’ll send you a paper copy.

October 10-17 - American Dairy Goat Association National Meeting - Buffalo 
Tatiana Stanton, from Cornell, and I will be going out to Buffalo to teach part of the program.  You can view the program and other details at the ADGA website – www.adga.org.  Look to the lower right of the page and click on the national meetings icon.  

Wool Pool? 

At this time we don’t have a wool pool planned.  However, if we do have one it is likely to be in October.  So, if you have wool to send, email or call me with the amounts and we will see what we can set up.  We have sold to the Canadian Wool Growers in the past but the border can be a big challenge these days.  

In the meantime, the Southern Tier Sheep & Wool Growers Annual Wool Pool will take place on Saturday and Sunday, September 12 & 13, 2009.  The pool will be accepting white wool from 8:30 am until 4:00 pm both days at the Otsego County Fair Grounds in Morris, NY. For more information or directions: Sue Smith at 607-293-8810
Goats for Sale

George Caswell from Canton is selling his flock of meat goats.  He started with a flock of LaManchas and has bred them to a Boer goat buck for many years.  He has 30-40 goats looking for a new home.  His kids (human ones) have all grown and he is ready for a break.  These goats have been pasture for years so they are no stranger to grass and electric fencing.  Contact George at 315-386-4880 after 7 pm.

Marketing News 
There may be enough numbers for the truck to New Holland so if you have animals to go and haven’t let me know, pleas call me with numbers and types of animals.  One possible date is the weekend of September 12/13 since that would hit the sale before the end of Ramadan and also Rosh Hashanah.

Dolans are buying many lambs in our area.  Many lambs are also going direct to customers through the freezer trade.  It seems that market has really taken off in the last few years.  We have a challenge in USDA slaughter facility capacity but we still have it better than most areas of the Northeast.  What we really lack is enough facilities and trained people to do the cutting, wrapping and making of meat products as well as cooler space.  These challenges are all things that are being talked about around the state.

We can be thankful that lamb and goat prices have held steady when most other meat species like beef and hogs have dropped.  Nice to know that even in a tight economy, consumers will pay for good quality lamb and goat meat.

Coming Events Calendar

September 12th – Truck to New Holland leaving from Extension Farm, Canton.  Call Betsy Hodge for details, 315-379-9192 

September 18th – Meeting about Brassica study at Gary Crowe’s farm, Heuvelton.  Call Betsy Hodge for times, 315-379-9192 

September 19th – Drive-yourself-Tour  to sheep farms in Eastern St. Lawrence and Western Franklin Counties.  Leave Extension office, Canton, at 9:30 am or join along the way.  Contact Betsy at bmf9@cornell.edu or call 379-9192 for map

October 3 – Day at the Farm – 10am to 3pm, Farm Bureau’s educational day at Blake Gendebien’s farm, Lisbon.  Come and visit a working dairy farm.  We can also use volunteers to help show people around.  To volunteer, contact Barb Fisher at 322-0501

October 9th – Beef Meeting – 6:30pm at Extension Learning Farm, Canton – Mike Baker from Cornell will talk about improving the quality of animals in your herd through better selection of breeding bulls and replacement females. Register with Extension Office at 315-379-9192.  Mike will also be available to do farm visits during the day 

October 10-17 – American Dairy Goat Association national meetings, Buffalo. More information: www.adga.org.  Go to lower right and click on national convention 

October 24th – Cornell Sheep and Goat Symposium in Ithaca, NY.  Parasite and FAMACHA class will be offered with lots of other great topics.  More info: www.sheep.cornell.edu or call Betsy Hodge, 315-379-9192 

October 31st – Goat Feeding Basics – 10:00am to noon at Extension Learning Farm, Canton.  Course will be offered at some other sites via video-teleconference - the basics of feeding and what your goat needs.  Register with Extension Office at 315-379-9192

November 17-19 – Sheep Week.  Mike Thonney from Cornell will hold a series of meetings across the North Country with focus on feeding.  More details to follow.

